


Transportation, Community and Rural Development Strategic Policy Committee

            Minutes of Meeting held on Tuesday 7th December 2021 at 2pm.
                     via Microsoft Teams

Chairperson: 			Cllr. Raymond Aughey

Present:
Cllr Sean Conlon		Monaghan Co. Council
Cllr Brian Mc Kenna		Monaghan Co. Council
Cllr Seamus Coyle		Monaghan Co. Council
Fergal McMahon		PPN- Social Inclusion Pillar

In attendance from Monaghan County Council:
Patricia Monahan	Director of Services - Transportation, Community and Rural Development 
Orla Brady			Senior Executive Officer - Community Development
Gareth McMahon		A/Senior Engineer – Transportation
Rory Treanor			Executive Engineer - Transportation
Alison Condra			Administrative Officer - Transportation
Ann Murray			Administrative Officer - Community Development
Carol Lambe			Administrative Officer - Community Development 
Gillian Costello		A/Staff Officer - Transportation

The following documents had been circulated to members:
· Agenda.
· Minutes of meeting held on 29th September 2021.
· LECP Guidelines 2021.
· Hedge Cutting & Roadside Vegetation Management Policy 2021.
· Roads Update to the Community Enterprise and Transportation SPC December 2021.
· 2021 Roads Budget Preamble.

The Chairman Cllr. Raymond Aughey welcomed members to the meeting.


1. Minutes of SPC Meeting held on 29th September 2021
The minutes of SPC meeting held on 24th May 2021, were proposed by Cllr. Sean Conlon and seconded by Fergal McMahon. 

2. Matters Arising 

Members referenced inadequate drainage at phase 2 & 4 N2 Emyvale and the verge is submerged in water.  Cllr. Conlon supported the proposal of screen planting suggested in the SPC meeting September 29th meeting.  Cllr. Brian McKenna seconded the proposal. 

Gareth McMahon A/Senior Engineer acknowledged the concerns raised and agreed to investigate the matter. G.Mc Mahon advised that the planting as proposed was not compliant with TII specifications however. 


3. Roads Update- Gareth Mc Mahon

Gareth McMahon A/Senior Engineer presented the Roads Update circulated.  An update was given on the following schemes:
· Major Schemes
· N54 Tullybryan
· N2 Tullyvaragh Junction
· Pavement Schemes Completed
· Safety Schemes 
· Bridges
· Non-National Road Schemes

In response to Members questions, G Mc Mahon suggested that potential low-cost safety schemes be discussed with the MD Co-Ordinators as lists are being compiled for 2022. The upgraded traffic light system in Monaghan town reacts to traffic volume/flow and adjusts lights accordingly to get most efficient flow of traffic.
The CBGM pilot study has now been completed and no further trials will take place. Regarding the Reclaimed Asphalt pilot, the results are still being assessed by the Department and industry experts and further work is being undertaken to develop specifications for the reuse of this material. DoT have advised that funding will be considered for 2022 and future years. 
In response to Members, G.Mc Mahon advised that MCC is retaining the plainings in the depots in order to build adequate stockpiles for reuse.



4. Active Travel Update

Rory Treanor Executive Engineer gave a presentation which provided an overview of; 
· Active Travel Objectives. 
· NTA funding of which MCC secured €3.9million for 47 projects.
· Strategic Plans.
· Active Travel Team.
· Project Governance & Reporting.
· Consultant Appointments.
· Projects going to site & those on site.
· Monaghan Town Greenway Upgrade.
· Monaghan Town Greenway N2 Spur. 

Applications have been sought by TII for Greenway projects and the following have been prosed for inclusion;
· Ballybay to Castleblayney 
· Feasibility for: Clones to Ballybay and Cootehill to Ballybay routes.
· Carrickmacross to Dundalk. The feasibility study has been completed.

Following Members questions Rory Treanor Executive Engineer advised that the Municipal Districts will deliver pedestrian bridge works. Consultants will be appointed from a Framework Competition. 
Answering members questions on the Ulster Canal Greenway, staff advised the lead partner was Waterways Ireland. The total cost of the project is €12million so an additional €7million is required to deliver the project. This has been requested from SEUPB and MCC are awaiting a response. Interreg funding closes on the 31st December 2023 and SEUPB have encouraged MCC to look elsewhere for funding. As a result, the NTA is funding the N2 Monaghan Spur. The Monaghan to Smithborough stretch may secure funding from the Department of Transport.  Work is continuing on the project while MCC await a decision from SEUPB.
Regarding Works to the N12 at Tyholland, staff advised that the N12 will be considered in 3 distinct sections.  The middle section which includes Skinnigan Corner will begin with a Strategic Assessment Report being developed inhouse during Q1 2022 in order to try to advance the project as a Minor Scheme.  

Discussion took place regarding the upgrading of surfacing on the Ulster Canal Greenway. Staff outlined that the selection of the surface type would have to factor in costings & consideration of future maintenance and advised that a change of costings would restart the project and Waterways Ireland, as the Lead Partner, would need to give permission. 


5. PSCI Ratings & Public Roads- Gareth Mc Mahon

Gareth McMahon A/Senior Engineer gave a presentation on PSCI Ratings & Public Roads.  Following the survey of all local & regional roads it was highlighted that there was a small number of narrow, poorly surfaced roads which served no dwellings or were fenced off and could potentially be considered for removal from the County Roads Schedule.  G. Mc Mahon said the Roads Dept will undertake a report to document the location, length and condition of the roads within each Municipal District. The issue will be brought before the Management Team for preliminary discussion.


6. [bookmark: _Hlk52375158]Hedge Cutting Policy for adoption- Roads, Alison Condra
 
Alison Condra Administrative Officer presented the Hedge Cutting Policy for adoption by the SPC. It was proposed by Cllr. Sean Conlon and seconded by Cllr. Brian McKenna.


7. LECP Guidelines- Community

A new Local Economic and Community Plan is required to be prepared for the period from 2022-2027, guidelines have been issued by Department.  Ann Murray Administrative Officer gave a presentation on the LECP Guidelines 2022-2027.

Orla Brady SEO, stated that the guidelines have recently been circulated by the Department and that they contain high level details in relation to the development of the six year plan. The specifics in relation to timelines are yet to be confirmed.  She stated that it is envisaged that the Department will be providing further details over the weeks and months ahead. 

[bookmark: _GoBack]
8. AOB and Date of the next meeting

Cllr. Raymond Aughey, discussed the Department of Transport all island rail review and proposed that a submission for Monaghan should be made.  The deadline is January 21st 2022.  Cllr. Brian McKenna supported this and suggested Donegal Co. Co. should be contacted with a view to make a joint submission.  Cllr. Sean Conlon noted on a prior occasion NTA developed a statement regarding transport and included in this was the need for a rail network & this should be used as a reference and also consideration of cross border partnership should be included i.e. Fermanagh/Omagh District Council.
This will be brought to the next Management Team meeting.  
Fergal McMahon PPN advised the Local Link Tydavnet are seeking a letter of support from this SPC to the NTA.  Alison Condra, Administrative Officer advised a letter of support is being drafted regarding the four new routes, which includes Tydavnet. Fergal also noted Glaslough & Dublin Street parking is obstructing ambulances.  Gareth McMahon A/Senior Engineer advised road layouts are difficult to change in urban areas, however the issue will continue to be reviewed.

The next meeting is scheduled for Tuesday 22nd February 2022, at 2.00 p.m.

This concluded the business of the meeting.
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